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OFFICE OF CITY COUNCIL

SUITE 425, CITY HALL

117 W. DUVAL STREET

JACKSONVILLE FL  32202

904-630-1377

SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON CITY PENSION SUSTAINABILITY
MEETING MINUTES
WEDNESDAY, JANUARY 20, 2010
3:00 P.M.

CITY COUNCIL CHAMBER
1ST FLOOR, CITY HALL

Attendance: Michael Corrigan (Chair), Stephen Joost, Warren Jones, Reginald Brown

Excused: Kevin Hyde
Subject Matter Experts: John Keane – Police and Fire Pension Fund; Alan Mosley – Chief Administrative Officer; Sheila Caulkins – Retired Employees Association; Henry Cook – Jacksonville Retirement System Board of Trustees; David Kilcrease – FOP/Corrections Officer Pension Plan
Staff: Kirk Sherman – Council Auditor’s Office; Derrel Chatmon and Cindy Laquidara – General Counsel’s Office; Sharonda Davis – Legislative Services Division; Cal Ray – Administration and Finance Department; Chad Poppell – Human Resources Division; Jeff Clements – City Council Research;; Dianne Smith - ECA
Guests: Ron Littlepage, Dick Cohee, Terry Wood
Meeting Convened: 3:04 p.m.
Chief Deputy General Counsel Cindy Laquidara made a brief presentation on a pending lawsuit filed against the City by a group of employees who allege that they were improperly barred from joining the City’s pension plans and were instead placed in the Social Security system.  Recently the City sent letters to a group of appointed employees for whom the City had no record of an election by the employees to participate in either the pension or Social Security system, as was their option at the time of employment, requiring that a formal election be made by January 21st.  Failure to definitively make an election of one plan or the other would result in a default into the appropriate City pension plan.  Ms. Laquidara stated that the lawsuit will probably lead to a settlement agreement which will contain a mechanism for redress for employees who are found to have been improperly excluded from the pension system.  That redress mechanism will define how to deal with the contributions made to Social Security by the City on behalf of the affected employees and whether or not any of the payments can be recouped by the City.
Ms Laquidara stated that the federal courts generally seek to “make plaintiffs whole” if they find in their favor, and this will likely include an analysis of what the City may now owe to those affected individuals.  In response to a question about the 1 week window to make an election for one of the systems, she stated that the City is paying over $100,000 to Social Security on behalf of the affected individuals which it may or may not be able to recoup, so it is in the City’s best interests to end those payments as quickly as possible.  She will be briefing the Council at a future shade meeting on the particulars of the lawsuit, and is available to speak to any council member on an individual basis to answer any questions.
John Keane, Executive Director of the Police and Fire Pension Fund (PFPF), distributed a memo outlining the recovery in value of the fund during the recent investment market recovery.  Since the stock markets reached their trough in early March 2009 the PFPF has seen its value recover by $236 million or 34% through January 19, 2010.  Mr. Keane noted that the Rules and Finance Committees this week recommended City Council approval of Resolution 2009-948, introduced at the request of the Pension Sustainability Committee, requesting the Duval County Legislative Delegation to press for amendments to the Florida Statutes to allow police and fire pension funds to access the same types of investments as general employee pension plans and the Florida Retirement System.  Allowing access to the same types and percentages of the various asset types should improve the overall return of the PFPF and reduce the City’s annual contribution requirements.
CAO Alan Mosley stated that collective bargaining with the firefighters union on a new contract began on Tuesday, negotiations with the police union will begin on Thursday, and negotiations with other City employee unions will begin next week.  

Chairman Corrigan requested that a report be produced showing the historical pattern of retirement age for employees covered by the three pension plans.  He is curious to know if typical retirement age has changed in the past decade or so.  Mr. Mosley and Mr. Keane will undertake the task.

John Keane stated that the PFPF has continued to create and fine tune proposals to assist the City with its budget challenges by cooperative efforts with the fund.  He noted that the Committee on City Pension Sustainability has not officially reacted to any of the 29 ideas proposed by the PFPF early in the committee’s existence, but the fund remains interested in and willing to consider old or new possibilities.  He suggested consideration of ideas such as real estate swaps, a loan from the PFPF to the General Fund budget for FY10-11 to help balance a tight budget, conveyance of the old Federal Courthouse on Monroe Street to the PFPF for redevelopment and reuse by the City (similar to the process used for the Jake Godbold City Hall Annex), or a collaborative effort to move the Duval County School. Board to a new downtown building developed by the PFPF in exchange for the School Board’s riverfront property on the Southbank.
Council Members Brown and Joost expressed the need for caution and full analysis of both the short term and long term impacts of any of the proposals, lest the City look back in 20 years and wonder why the Council made decisions that didn’t work out in the City’s best interests.  Mr. Keane offered the PFPF’s full cooperation with any idea the Mayor, City Council or School Board may want to pursue to deal with the current budgetary and pension funding problems.  Alan Mosley stated that the administration had reviewed the PFPF’s original list of ideas and had not yet seen a proposal that it thought would be worth pursuing.  His impression was that the PFPF’s proposals were geared more toward the revenue generation side of the pension equation and not toward the cost reduction side, which the City administration thinks is absolutely necessary.

The committee’s next meeting will be on Wednesday, February 17th (pushed back from the usual Tuesday date by the Monday holiday that week.)
Meeting Adjourned: 3:40 p.m.
Jeff Clements

City Council Research Division

630-1405

Posted 1.26.10
2:00 p.m.

c.c.
cityc@coj.net

media box
PAGE  
3

